
 

From: Temporary Permanent Secretary    Lighthouse Building 
 Andrew Hamilton      1 Cromac Place 
        Gasworks Business Park 
        Ormeau Road 
        BELFAST 
        BT7 2JB 
 
        Telephone:  028 90 829002 
        Facsimile:    028 90 829560 
        E-mail:  perm.sec@dsdni.gov.uk 
          
 

 

Michaela Boyle 
Chairperson 
Public Accounts Committee 
Room 371, Parliament Buildings 
Stormont 
BELFAST  
BT4 3XX        8 February 2016 
 
 
 
Dear Michaela 
 
PUBLIC ACCOUNTS COMMITTEE HEARING 

 

Thank you for your letter of 21 January 2016 requesting additional information following 

the hearing on the Northern Ireland Audit Office report on ‘The Governance of Land and 

Property in the NIHE’. 

 

I have set out the response to questions raised by the Committee at ANNEX A and 

ANNEX B. 

 

I trust you will find this helpful.  

 

If you require any further information please do not hesitate to contact me.  

 

Yours sincerely 

 

 
ANDREW HAMILTON  

mailto:perm.sec@dsdni.gov.uk


ANNEX A 

 
 
Additional Information Requested on Points Raised During the Hearing 
 
 
1. In regards to the single occasion that you are aware of a member of staff 

cellotaping a signature to an official document, can you provide a copy of the 
document in question. 
 
The paper requested by the Committee is a Board Paper dated 23rd March 2005 in 
relation to lands at Skegoneill Avenue, Belfast.  The original paper is in off-site 
storage and its urgent retrieval has been requested.  A photocopy is embedded. 
 

Housing & 
Regeneration Board Paper - 23 March 2005.pdf

 
 
 

2. The Audit Office’s report refers to the ‘practice of cellotaping signatures’. Can 
you advise if this happened more than once, if so how many times and on 
which documents did this occur? 
 
The NIHE has advised that the cello-taping of signatures did happen on occasions 
other than the one occasion that features within one of the disposals (Skegoniell 
Avenue) reviewed by the NIHE investigation and referred to the PSNI. The PSNI 
team that undertook the Nelson Street investigation in 2010 spent a considerable 
length of time reviewing CXBC papers with the NIHE Senior Auditor.  Records show 
that there were CXBC papers apparently located during that review that contained 
stuck-on signatures. The signatures were described to the NIHE team by the PSNI 
as those of more junior members of staff who had then forwarded the paper to the 
Director of Housing and Regeneration for his approval and signature.  At no time 
were any papers located that contained a stuck-on signature indicating approval of a 
paper at Director level.   

 
The explanation offered by Secretariat staff to the NIHE Senior Auditor at that time 
was again that original papers submitted contained the original signature of junior 
staff members prior to approval by a Director.  It was only if there was any 
amendment prior to the Director’s signature that stuck-on signatures of the more 
junior members of staff were used.  The Senior Auditor made the following 
commentary on this issue in his final report on Phase 1 of the Land Disposals 
Review Project: 

 
“The use of ‘stick-on’, photocopy signatures on approval papers. 
Secretariat advises that this was to avoid holding up schedules or asking 
managers at remote locations to travel to HQ. While the practice is, on the 
face of it, alarming, it has now stopped: and unless / until I see evidence to 
the contrary, I lean toward the view that the practice was well-intentioned”. 

 



The NIHE cannot at this point advise of the number of times that signatures were 
cello-taped, nor to which documents. If the PAC request may be taken to refer to the 
2004 – 2010 period covered by the NIAO report, then papers from this period from 
the NIHE Board, its Chief Executive’s Business Committee and its Audit Committee 
are all now held at the Public Records Office (NI). To advise PAC of the number will 
require the recovery and detailed review of these papers (c. 500 separate papers in 
total). The current NIHE Meetings Secretary has confirmed that the practice has not 
at all operated during her tenure, which begun in 2007. This confirmation applies to 
papers of the NIHE Board, its Chief Executive’s Business Committee and its Audit 
Committee. Where it has happened in the past it was a practice carried out by junior 
staff prior to gaining approval at Director level. In light of this I would ask the PAC to 
confirm whether or not it wishes the NIHE to review the papers held by the PRONI.  

 
 
3. In regards to Annadale (Case-study 5), a Housing Association eventually paid 

£9.2 million for 50 apartments on the Annadale site (£184,000 each).  Can you 
advise how much of that £9.2m came from DSD grants? 
 
The Annadale scheme was approved in 2008 for Fold Housing Association.  The 
scheme was for 50 off-the-shelf units and the total Housing Association Grant paid 
by DSD was £7,668,116.  
 
 

4. Can you please provide details of the NIHE Board in 2007. 
 
The members of the Board in 2007, as stated in the 37th Annual Report, were as 
follows:  
 
a. Brian Rowntree  
b. Anne Henderson 
c. Ciaran Brolly 
d. Robert McKee (until 4 November, 2007) 
e. Alastair Joynes 
f. Monica Wilson 
g. Brendan Mackin 
h. Eamon O’Neill 
i. Jim Speers 
j. Brendan Curran (until 4 November 2007, and from 29 January 2008) 
k. Jenny Palmer (from 5 November, 2007) 
 
 

5. Mr McCaughley referred to a document called “Building up Success”, a DOE 
document published in 1996. He advised the Committee that this document is 
a reference to the “enabling” policy that he claims was widely adopted 
throughout the NIHE. Are you aware of this document? 
 
DSD are aware of this document the full title of which is “Building on Success 
– Proposals for Future Housing Policy”.  This document was published in 
1996 by the Department of the Environment whose Housing Management 
Branch would have been responsible for Housing Policy at that time. The report 
presents a review of policies and programmes aimed at meeting housing need.  



 
At Chapter 4, paragraph 41 on Page 40 of the document, only one brief 
reference is made to the enabling role of the NIHE (quoted at the hearing by Mr 
McCaughley). Far from being the policy, this paragraph is actually a call for 
such an “enabling policy” - a “proposal for future housing policy”. It is a proposal 
that has never been acted upon. It has not ever been developed further by 
NIHE into any formal policy or set of guidelines that could govern “enabling 
activity” or deliver effectively on a clear “enabling” policy objective.  
 
 

6. Has this document been recognised or referred to in the past or presently by 
NIHE staff? 
 
In February 2007, in response to issues raised by the Board with regard to 
Hardcastle Street, the Director of Housing and Regeneration submitted a paper on 
Enabling which referred to the DoE document. The NIHE is not aware of any other 
reference to this document in Board papers.   
 
 

7. Has the Department ever recognised or referred to this document as an 
“enabling” policy? 
 
As stated above, the single paragraph on “enabling” within the “Building On 
Success – Proposals for Future Housing Policy” document has never been 
developed further into a defined enabling policy.  
 
 

8. Can you please provide a copy of this document. 
 
Copy embedded. 

 

Building on Success - 
Proposals for Future Housing Policy -   1996 DOE.pdf

 
 

A hard copy can be provided if required. 
 

  
  



ANNEX B 

 
Further Questions 
 
1. Paragraph 3.4 –notes that DSD’s own internal audit had concerns about the 

Department’s oversight of land disposals in 2007-08. Please can you outline 
what these concerns were? Please can you provide an explanation of why no 
audit opinion was given? 

 
For an outline of Internal Audit’s concerns, please see following excerpts from its 
Consultancy Review of Monitoring Arrangements for the Disposal of Land by the 
Northern Ireland Housing Executive Final Report 2007-2008 

 
“DETAILED FINDINGS  
  
MONITORING ARRANGMENTS 
Examination by Internal Audit found that there was inadequate information 
held by Housing Division on the Housing Executive’s holdings of land, 
intended disposals and developments. This is key information needed to 
ensure the land disposal strategy of the Housing Executive is supportive of 
corporate level strategies i.e. in the Housing Executive “Promoting affordable 
housing” and in the Department “to promote measurable improvements to 
housing in Northern Ireland”. 
 
Also the lack of information received does not allow the Department to 
determine if the Housing Executive is complying with applicable legislation 
and guidance. The current monitoring arrangements that are in place are not 
inclusive of all aspects of land disposal relating only to the Housing 
Executive’s holding of undeveloped land. Under these arrangements the 
Housing Executive should supply six monthly returns of its holding of 
undeveloped land to the Department, however Senior Management has 
confirmed that this requirement has not been complied with and no follow up 
action by Housing Division instigated.  
 
Therefore from the work we have carried out we can conclude that the 
current monitoring arrangements in place are not fit for purpose. The failure 
of the Department to monitor this area of work means that it has no 
assurance that public owned assets are being fully utilised or, where 
appropriate, its maximum capital value is obtained through disposal.  This 
could lead to public criticism of both the Minister and the Department 
particularly at a time when the Minister has made housing, and the 
maximisation of housing resources, one of her main priorities. 
 
INFORMATION SYSTEMS 
Through our discussions with Management it was established that there are 
no information systems in place to facilitate the monitoring of the land 
disposals by the Housing Executive.  The extent of this problem was 
demonstrated by management’s ability to respond to our queries.  
Management were unaware as to whether or not they had already received 
the information needed to respond to our queries.  In the end it took six 



weeks to respond primarily because Housing Division had to go to the 
Executive to get the information. 
  
DOSSIER of CONTROLS 
Examination of the Dossier of Control found that the requirement for the 
Housing Executive to seek approval from the department if disposing of land 
at less than best consideration has been removed from the revised Control 
Document 3 which is in direct contravention of the Housing (NI) Order 1981 
which states: 
 

‘The Executive shall not dispose of any land at a consideration other 
than the best consideration that can reasonably be obtained, having 
regard to any covenants and conditions imposed by the Executive in 
relation to that land, except with the consent of the Department.’ 

 
Through discussions with Senior Management, Internal Audit were unable to 
establish why this requirement had been removed from the Control Document 
and no audit trail existed to show who had made the decision and what the 
rationale behind the decision was.  Whilst there may be instances where 
disposal of the land is appropriate at a consideration less than market value, 
if the Department is not involved in this process it cannot be assured that any 
disposal of land at a price other than best consideration is justifiable. 
Therefore a risk exists that best value for the land has not been obtained with 
a resulting loss of public funds.   
 

 
On the issue of why no audit opinion was given, this report was an Audit 
Consultancy report and not an Audit Assurance report. The purpose of Internal 
Audit’s consulting role is to help management improve their risk management, 
control and governance arrangements. This is done by reviewing processes, 
highlighting issues and making recommendations for improvement where 
appropriate. This is distinct from the assurance part of Internal Audit’s work which 
involves providing an independent professional audit opinion on the adequacy and 
effectiveness of risk management, control and governance i.e. giving an opinion on 
how adequate and effective the systems and processes established by 
management are working.    

 
 
2. Paragraph 3.6 and 3.7 states that Internal Audit’s examination found that the 

statutory requirement for NIHE to seek approval from the Department, when 
disposing of land at less than best consideration, had been removed from 
written guidance and that there was no audit trail on who made this decision. 
Please can you provide an explanation as to why this was not noticed until it 
was highlighted by the internal audit examination?  Whose responsibility 
would it have been to oversee this guidance and in particular this omission?  
 
We cannot provide an explanation as to why this was not noticed.  The removal 
did not change the practice of the NIHE seeking approval for such disposals. 
 
The period during which this important requirement was absent from the DSD’s 
version of the guidance was October 2005 to May 2008. Below are the details 



of the 9 occasions during this period where the NIHE sought DSD approval in 
line with this extant statutory requirement.  
 
 Land at Martin’s Lane, Newry  Approval letter 5 October 2005 
 Land at Lurganboy Road, Castlederg Approval letter 10 November 2005 
 Land at Monlough Road, Saintfield Approval letter24 January 2006 
 Land at Whiterise, Lagmore Approval letter29 June 2006 
 Land at Ballygawley Road Estate Approval letter 6 July 2006 
 Land at Brownstown Estate, Portadown Approval letter 16 August 2006 
 Land at Drumarg Park, Armagh Approval letter 16 August 2006 
 25 Ballycarry Street, Belfast Approval letter 8 January 2007 
 Land at Rathenraw, Antrim Approval letter May 2007 (no exact date) 
 
Despite its deletion, the requirement still operated. 
 
 

3. Paragraph 3.11 – What action did the Department take following the NIHE’s 
own internal audit report into land disposal matters in 2007 to address the 
governance weaknesses?  
 

 The DSD were unaware of the existence of NIHE 2007 Internal Audit Report at 
that time. This report was not finalised and therefore not provided to the 
department. 

  
However, revised procedures have been put in place and all draft NIHE reports 
are now submitted to the department. 
 
 

4. Paragraph 4.4 – At what stage is the NIHE’s review of undeveloped lands? 
What are the preliminary findings of this review? 
 
The project will complete by the end of March 2017.  The review is managed 
through a programme board. To date NIHE have reviewed 663 hectares of land.  Of 
the 663 hectares, 11.23 hectares have been reclassified as lands with a 
development potential.  This reclassification has increased the NIHE land asset by 
an estimated £1.42m.   
 
 

5. Paragraph 4.13 - What steps have been taken to improve NIHE’s management 
systems?   

 
The NIHE has completed a “fit for purpose” review of the existing Land Sales 
System and drafted the Specification of Requirements for the development of 
an improved Land Sales System by NIHE IT Services. The new Land Sales 
System is expected to be developed on the SharePoint application which 
provides the opportunity to integrate with the existing Land Terrier management 
System thereby providing an end to end Land Sales System capable of tracking 
a land transaction from application to completion.  

 
 
 
























































































































































































































































































































